MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, June 1, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor 


Frank Dallahan    
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek






Ray Parzych 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

Engineer’s Report
To:  
Borough of Stone Harbor

Robert Smith, Administrator (via email)


Suzanne Stanford, Clerk (via email)
From:
Marc DeBlasio, P.E., P.P., C.M.E.


Borough Engineer
Cc:  
Grant Russ, Director of PW (via email)
Date:  
June 1, 2021
Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building 
· The NJDEP CAFRA permit application was issued on November 17, 2020.

· The geotechnical report was completed on October 15, 2020.

· The project public bidding schedule is:

· Motion to Bid:  June 1st Council meeting

· Advertise for Public Bid:  June 7th 

· Bid Opening:  June 30th at 10:00 am

· Possible Award of Contract:  July 6th Council meeting

2.
2019 Utility and Road Program
· All work has been completed and the project is in the process of closure.

3.
94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Installation

A.  Underground Utility Portion

· All work has been completed and the project is in the process of closure.


B.  Pump Station and Wet Well Portion
· All work has been completed and the project is in the process of closure.

4.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $3,315,522.55.
· All work has been completed on 104th Street, 106th Street and 108th Street. 
· The contractor is starting construction on the paddle tennis courts Wednesday, June 3rd and should be completed within the next few weeks.
· The remaining streets in the contract will be completed in the Fall 2021.
5.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the permitting and design phase. 

· We have obtained the certified property owner list from the Tax Assessor to complete the NJDEP public noticing as required for the permitting process.  

· The NJDEP CAFRA permit is scheduled to be filed the first week of July.

· The project plans have been designed in coordination with the Villa Maria site improvements.

6.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· The draft report is completed, has been transmitted to the Borough and we had a final review with the Borough on May 27th.

· Based on the input received by the Borough, we anticipate finalizing the plan in July 2021. 

7.
2021 Utility and Road Program
· All roadways have been surveyed and are in the process of being base mapped.

· All utility companies have been notified of the project and we are currently in the design phase.

8.
95th Street Water Tank Improvements
· The bid opening was March 10th and the apparent low bidder is Allied Painting, Inc.,
 4 Larwin Road, Cherry Hill, NJ 08034 in the amount of $272,900.00.
· All work has been completed and the project is in the process of closure.
9.
Third Avenue Sanitary Sewer and Watermain Improvements
· The survey of the project has been completed.

· The design process for the watermain improvements has started.

· We are working with the Public Works Department to finalize the sanitary sewer 


improvements and provide an estimated project budget.

· Construction for this project is being reviewed for Spring 2022.

10.
Water Meter Replacement
· The project was readvertised for public bidding on September 18, 2020.  The bid opening occurred on October 1, 2020.
· The apparent low bidder is Core and Main, L.P. in the amount of $1,189,813.00 for the Base Bid and $1,248,405.00 for Alternate Bid #1.
11.
114th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Replacement
· The Borough has received the NJDEP Treatment Works Approval permit to replace the station.

· The Borough has provided our office with input on the pump station building design, materials and color selections.  We will be providing an updated rendering to present to Borough Council for approval.

12.
United States Army Corps Back Bay Study


Listed below is the summary of the May 19, 2021 Webex call regarding the United States Army 
Corps Back Bay Study from Monmouth County South to Cape May.    The link to the presentation is: NJBB Task 7 Modeling Final Report June 2020.pdf (army.mil).
· Purpose:  The study was authorized to provide methods to reduce coastal storm risk and is not intended to address nuisance flooding.

· Cost Share:  50% Federal/ 50% State (there is no municipal cost share for study).

· Timeline:  The study was authorized/began in 2016 and is expected to be complete in 2023 with construction to commence upon funding approval in 2030.
· Current Status:  The USACE is currently selecting the TSP (tentatively selected plan) and will be announcing it this July.

· Expectations:  It is expected that the TSP will include storm surge barriers at the major inlets, construction of natural barriers such as habitat living barriers, horizontal levies, island expansions and dune enhancements. This will include the use of beneficial use material from dredging.  The raising of evacuation streets and home raising is expected to be part of this plan and would be cost shared as listed below.

· Major Revision:   Flood Walls are eliminated (these were originally discussed and would not be favorable to our bayside homeowners as they were 14 ft walls).

Grants

1.
FY 2022 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The NJDOT has announced that they are accepting State Aid applications for Roadways, Bikeways, Pedestrian, Safe Streets to Transit and Transit Village projects.

· The grant application deadline is July 1, 2021.

· The Borough has selected to submit for the Reconstruction of 122nd Street for this opportunity.  The grant application will be submitted to the NJDOT by June 4th. 

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board – Coastal Enhancement Project Grant Application
· The application was successfully submitted to the CMCOSP for the December 15, 2020 deadline.

· The project was presented to the CMCOSB on March 23, 2021 and was favorably received.

· On May 11th, the CMCOSB presented the project to the Cape May County Board of Commissioners and recommended that the project be funded with a grant in the amount of $1,780,000.00.

The project is current in the public comment phase and could become official in July 2021.

Construction and Zoning – Construction Official reported permitting in May substantially outpaced the previous 3 years. Total fees collected in May $63,623 compared to $24,600 last year, we are swamped in the Construction Office. FEMA is requiring all communities to participate in the NFIT adopted new flood plain ordinance, which is a 37 page ordinance. Stone Harbor’s current Ordinance is very close to it. The roadblock is the way FEMA wants it enforced. I have attended 2 of the 3 part class FEMA is putting on, they want a Flood Development Permit to be enforced for every job across the board, so much more work for the office, we anticipate we will need help to do this. I asked when this becomes effective and they said it already is.     
Tax Assessor – given by CFO – In May 34 deeds processed, 20 were cash transaction that were usable. 14 were non-useable. Processed 7 certified lists. 

Tax Collector –given by Borough Clerk - Taxes – It appears the annual tax billing will resume the usual method of being mailed out in July, after the CBT strikes our 2021 tax rates This announcement is based on the fact that, up to this point in time, tax collectors have not received recommendation from the DLGS to prepare estimated & reconciled tax billings, due to the delayed budget process. Nor was anything mentioned during Tuesdays’ webinar. 

Utilities – Executive Orders 190 & 229 will be lifted on June 30. And there is much confusion on the State and local levels, as to how and when Municipalities, Water Authorities and MUA’s will reinstate charging penalties, shutting off water, or putting properties in Tax Sale due to nonpayment. This is because the executive directives are vague. This topic was discussed extensively with Keith Bonshi, our TCTA Attorney, and Margret Saharic, our State Tax Specialist during a TCTA webinar held Tuesday, May 25. Tax & Utilities Collectors were informed this will be a decision of the local unit and advised us to consult with our solicitors.

Borough Clerk – Total for the month - $ 61,987 - All boat slips at the Marina have been rented for the season.
CFO – No report. 
Administrator –No report.

Mayor – Thank you to Jenny Olson for putting together a good week-end. Going back and forth with weather forecasts, etc. everything that was scheduled happened, between her and Tina they 
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did a wonderful job on keeping Memorial Day events moving forward.  The week-end went very well. Special thanks to Tina Prickett for bring Middle Lacrosse Team over to volunteer at the Color Run. Captain Sandy Bosacco, always so easy to deal with had to re-arrange his lifeguard tryouts to accommodate everything going on at the beach. He always says “whatever you need”. Public Safety Officials, Police, Fire held the fort down over the week-end. All went well. Special thanks to Public Works, proud of the town, proud of the employees A good week-end. Also got great coverage on CBS. 
PUBLIC WORKS – Councilmember Parzych – Water Tower issue will be discussed during Utilities. 
Staffing Update - Director Grant Russ  
-     Solid Waste: currently has nine seasonal employees.  We have enough seasonal employee to run one set of truck on the route. We have one applicant starting June 7th.  We had two offered jobs and did not show up. 

As of today we have no new applications for Solid Waste and will need eight plus more seasonal employees to run two sets of trucks once season is in full swing in a few weeks. 

· Grounds: currently has two openings for seasonal.

· Janitorial: currently has four opening for seasonal.

· Beaches & Streets: currently we have on full time employee raking the beach and one seasonal employee starting around the 21st of June and two openings for seasonal.

Today we interviewed seven candidates for full time positions and will interview nine more tomorrow.  

We will be working to clear all beach accesses over the next few days.  The two day storm event washed out many of the ADA mats and sand accumulated in the access paths.
Some discussion about placing a truck down at the Marina, for residents to dispose of their trash.  

UTILITY REPORT – Councilmember Moore –
Summary of Drinking water incident - Monday, May 24th NJDEP required the Borough to issue a boil water advisory, solely as a precautionary measure due to possible problems with drinking water. Advisory was required due to a mis-communition between the water tower contractor, who completed the work on the tower, and the Stone Harbor Public Works Department. The advisory was sent to those who signed up on the Stone Harbor Emergency Notification System, also referred to as Code Red, on Monday night via text, phone and e-mail and posted on the Borough website and social media the following morning. Water samples were expedited to a state approved laboratory for the samples to be analyzed and the following morning, Wednesday May 26th the Borough received notification from the lavatory and NJDEP that the testing of the water samples submitted were completed and the water quality 100% safe to consume effective immediately. Notification that the boil water advisory was lifted was sent on the emergency notification system, as well as the Borough web-site and social media, the same day the Borough received notification from NJDEP.  The Borough Administrator, Mr. Smith and PW Director Mr. Russ have updated the health and safety procedures regarding the water tower operation to prevent a similar type incident from occurring in the future.  We also encourage all residents, visitors and merchants to sign up on the Stone Harbor Emergency Notification System to receive emergency alerts. The information is on the Borough web-site and in addition, Mr. Smith is also researching additional systems that may be available to enhance our emergency response communications. 
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On behalf of the Borough we apologize for the inconvenience caused by the incident, thank everyone including the public works associates, for their patience, cooperation and assistance. Thank you.   
Councilmember Dallahan said Public Safety met on this topic and asked Mr. Smith was assigned the responsibility of checking our GeoFencing firm. Asked Mr. Smith for a report. 

Mr. Smith said he had the opportunity to do some research and spoke to the Deputy Director of Emergency Management in Gloucester County, Jay Jones. He verified that GeoFencing is a reality and a possibility. Possible with the conjunction of two programs, the International Public Alert Warning System, also known as IPAWS (under FEMA) in conjunction with a technology company called Ever Bridge.  The technology does exist, register through FEMA and Gloucester County did that about 10 years ago. They have never used it, an interesting fact.  When asked he said other technology they used, mainly social media and reverse 911 and other notification systems, they found to be much more effective and there are legal implications when using IPAWS and Ever Bridge.  Mr. Smith will be setting up a meeting with Jay Jones and the Borough in the near future.   
DISCUSSION:

Stone Harbor Elementary School Carnival – June 15, the day of our next Council meeting. Motion in Regular Meeting to allow the school to have a carnival at the beach. 

Jenkintown High School Picnic June 15 Senior Trip at the Beach – Motion in Regular Meeting.  Lifeguard Captain has been notified.

Middle Township High School Picnic June 15 – Senior Picnic Trip to the Beach – Motion in Regular Meeting – Lifeguard Captain has been notified. 
Memorial Benches 

Information from original Resolution
95th Street Parking Lot Nodes – room for 5 benches

81st Marina along Bay room for 6 benches

Marina Park – East of boat ramp – 2 benches

 80-83 Promenade – Full 

South End – Full
Mayor – Discussed the about a year ago and at that time, we put it on hold for now, decide if we want to continue with the program. Continue to get inquiries, telling people this is on hold. 

We need to decide if the program is going to sunset, stop it, or continue. 
Based on the original locations by Resolution we have 13 spots still available. After discussion it was decided to finish the 13 spaces allotted by the original Resolution and after that re-visit the program to decide if it will continue or not and what to do about the 10 year wording in the original Resolution. 
Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at   5:45 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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